

Writing to patients from rheumatology

Participant Information Sheet (PIS) - Patient interview or focus group

You are being invited to take part in a research study. You may have been invited by a healthcare professional or member of the research team, or seen an advert for this study in a waiting room, newsletter or online. This study is about the letters rheumatology healthcare professionals write after an outpatient appointment. These are called clinic letters. They include a summary of the outpatient appointment. Clinic letters are different from appointment letters and results letters.

We are carrying out interviews and focus groups with people who attend rheumatology outpatient appointments, to learn about their experiences of receiving clinic letters (or not), and their views on these letters and who they are written to.

Before you decide whether to take part, it is important for you to understand why the research is being conducted and what it will involve. Please take time to read the following information carefully, and discuss it with others if you wish. Please ask if anything is not clear or if you would like more information. Thank you for taking the time to read this.

PART ONE - ABOUT THE RESEARCH

What is the purpose of the research?

This study is part of a wider project about the clinic letters that rheumatology healthcare professionals write. National guidance advises healthcare professionals to write these letters directly to patients, but not everyone does. Instead, some members of rheumatology teams write clinic letters to other healthcare professionals, for example, their patients' GPs. A copy may also be sent to the patients.

We aim to develop a set of resources to encourage and support members of rheumatology teams to write directly to patients. To help us do this, we need to know more about the views and experiences of people who attend rheumatology outpatient appointments. We hope to hear from 20-30 patient participants, as well as 20 healthcare professional participants.

Am I able to take part?

We want to hear from people who:

- Are currently a patient of an NHS / HSC rheumatology outpatient department in the UK
- Are aged 18+
- Have attended two or more NHS / HSC rheumatology outpatient clinic appointments in the UK
- Can speak English
- Have capacity (the ability) to provide consent to take part

We would like to hear from a wide range of people, including people from each of the four countries in the UK, people of different ages, gender identities and ethnicities, and people who have and have not received clinic letters. As such, everyone who expresses an interest in taking part will be asked to share some information about themselves.

> Who will carry out the research?

The research is being carried out by a team from the Division of Musculoskeletal and Dermatological Sciences at The University of Manchester. The team is led by Dr Charlotte Sharp, Honorary Senior Clinical Lecturer, and supported by Dr Rebecca Goulding, Research Associate. Charlotte has a clinical background and also works as a Consultant Rheumatologist. Rebecca has an academic background. Our contact details are at the end of this participant information sheet.

The idea for and design of the project were created in partnership with patients and healthcare professionals. Patients are being involved throughout the study. Input and advice are being sought from clinical and academic colleagues at The University of Manchester and healthcare organisations across the UK.

What would I be asked to do if I took part?

1) Contact us and/or visit the study website

If you are interested in taking part, the first step is to contact a member of the research team or visit the study website: https://sites.manchester.ac.uk/writing-to-rheumatology-patients/patient-interview-and-focus-group-study/

<u>If you contact us</u>, we will discuss the study with you and answer any questions you may have. We will then ask you to complete a screening survey (online, by email, phone or videocall).

<u>If you visit the study website</u>, you will be able to complete the screening survey online.



Completing the screening survey will take about 5 minutes. The first few questions make sure you meet the inclusion criteria (listed above) and can take part. The other questions help us ensure we invite a wide range of people to take part. Each question is optional but the answers will be used to help us select who to invite to take part. If you do not answer any of the questions you are unlikely to be selected. We will also ask you to share your contact details and contact preferences, and to let us know whether you would prefer to take part in an interview (one-to-one conversation with a researcher) or focus group (a group conversation with one or two researchers and up to five other people who meet the inclusion criteria).

We will contact everyone who expresses an interest in taking part. However, we may not be able to invite everyone to an interview or focus group. We will let you know within four weeks if you have been selected to take part or not. After we have completed all the interviews and focus groups for this study, the data collected through the screening survey will be deleted.

2) Take part in one interview or one focus group

If we invite you and you decide to take part, this will be in one interview or one focus group.

<u>If you are offered an interview</u>, you can choose whether you would like the interview to take place online via videocall (using the Zoom platform) or via phone. With your permission, the interview will be audio-recorded, and we may also take brief notes.

<u>If you are offered a focus group</u>, this will take place online via videocall (using the Zoom platform). Focus groups will be audio-recorded, with the permission of everyone taking part, and we may also take brief notes. We will ask everyone taking part to agree to treat any information they hear from other participants as confidential.

The interviews will last about 60 minutes. Focus groups will last between 60 and 90 minutes. At the end of the interview / focus group, the audio-recording will be stopped and you will be asked to complete a short demographics form to:

- help inform the analysis of the data collected through this study, and
- enable us to report summary information about the range of people who have taken part.

Audio-recordings will be made using Zoom or a passcode protected digital audio-recorder. After the interview or focus group, the audio-recording will be typed up (transcribed), checked and then destroyed.

There are not likely to be any direct benefits of taking part in this research. However, we will use what we learn to try to improve communication between healthcare professionals and patients. There are also no identified risks of taking part but the interview or focus group will take you away from your normal responsibilities for a time.

Will I be compensated for taking part?

As a thank you for the time you spend taking part, we are offering a gift voucher worth £15. If you take part via videocall, you will also be offered a gift voucher worth £5 to cover internet expenses. You will be sent the voucher(s) after the interview or focus group has taken place. Vouchers will be issued once or twice a month so may take a while to arrive.

What happens if I do not want to take part or if I change my mind?

It is up to you to decide whether or not to take part. If you decide not to take part you do not need to do anything further. If we have already been in contact with you, and you tell us you do not wish to take part, we will remove your details from our records.

If you do decide to take part you will be given this information sheet to keep, and you will be asked to initial and sign a consent form or provide verbal consent. As part of this, you will be asked to consent to an audio-recording of the interview or focus group as this is essential for the study. It is important that you are comfortable throughout the interview or focus group and the recording process. If you need a break, please mention it to the researcher. The conversation can be paused at any time.

If you decide to take part you are still free to withdraw at any time without giving a reason and without detriment to yourself. However, it will not be possible to remove your data from the project once it has been anonymised as we will not be able to identify your specific data. This does not affect your data protection rights.

> Will the outcomes of the research be shared?

We will write up the findings for publication in a report to the research funder and in academic journals. We will also present the findings at seminars, conferences and events. Summaries of key study outputs, including the findings, will be shared online. Links to and/or copies of these summaries can be sent to you, if you agree to this when providing consent to take part.

Who has reviewed the research project?

This study has been reviewed and approved by the Health and Social Care (HSC) Research Ethics Committee B (Ref: 24/NI/0063, 07/05/24).

Who is funding the research project?

This project has been funded by the British Society for Rheumatology, as an Advanced Research Career Funding Award.

PART TWO - DATA PROTECTION, CONFIDENTIALITY AND COMPLAINTS

> What information will you collect about me?

In order to take part in this research project we will need to collect information that could identify you, called "personal identifiable information". Specifically, we will need to collect:

- o Your contact details, including your name, email address and/or telephone number
- o Your written consent, or an audio-recording of your verbal consent
- o An audio-recording of your voice during the interview or focus group

We will also request the information listed below via the screening survey and demographics form. Questions will be multiple choice (tick box):

- o Employment status
- o Highest level of educational qualification
- o Whether you need help reading written information from healthcare professionals
- o Geographical location (country and rural / urban classification)
- o Age (in age groups)
- o Ethnicity
- o Gender identity

Collecting this information will help us ensure we involve a range of different people in our study and help us understand how things may differ for different people. All data will be stored on The University of Manchester's secure server.

> Under what legal basis are you collecting this information?

We are collecting and storing this personal identifiable information in accordance with UK data protection law, which protect your rights. These state that we must have a legal basis (specific reason) for collecting your data. For this study, the specific reason is that it is "a public interest task" and "a process necessary for research purposes".

> What are my rights in relation to the information you will collect about me?

You have a number of rights under data protection law regarding your personal information. For example, you can request a copy of the information we hold about you, including transcripts of audio-recordings. Sometimes your rights may be limited if it would prevent or delay the research. If this happens you will be informed by the research team.

If you would like to know more about your different rights or the way we use your personal information to ensure we follow the law, please consult the <u>Privacy Notice for Research Participants (https://bit.ly/UoMprivacy</u>).

Will my participation in the study be confidential and my personal identifiable information be protected?

In accordance with data protection law, The University of Manchester is the Data Controller for this project. This means we are responsible for making sure your personal information is kept secure,

confidential and used only in the way you have been told it will be used. All researchers are trained with this in mind, and your data will be looked after in the following ways:

Data collection and transfer:

- Audio-recordings of consent will be made separately to audio-recordings of interviews and focus groups.
- Telephone interviews will be recorded using a passcode protected digital audio-recorder.
- Interviews and focus groups taking place via Zoom will be organised in line with The University of Manchester policy, and make use of passwords and waiting rooms.
- Online interviews and focus groups will be recorded via Zoom and your personal data will be processed by Zoom. This may mean your personal data is transferred to a country outside of the European Economic Area, some of which have not yet been determined by the United Kingdom to have an adequate level of data protection. Appropriate legal mechanisms to ensure these transfers are compliant with the Data Protection Act 2018 and the UK General Data Protection Regulation are in place. See further privacy information: https://zoom.us/privacy.
- Audio-recordings will be downloaded onto secure The University of Manchester servers as soon as possible following the end of the interview or focus group and deleted from their original location.
- Interviews and focus groups will be typed up (transcribed) by a The University of Manchester
 approved supplier who will follow the University's rules about keeping your information safe
 and confidential. Audio-recordings will be sent to the transcriber through a secure website.
 Transcripts will be sent to the research team through the same website. Once transcribed and
 checked, the audio-recordings will be deleted to preserve confidentiality.
- Transcripts will be pseudonymised as soon as possible. That is, the names of people and healthcare facilities, specific geographical locations and other potential identifiers will be removed, and the transcript will be given a unique ID code. Only members of the research team will be able to link this ID code to your personal information.
- The dataset will be fully anonymised at the end of the study, two weeks after the final participant has answered the demographics questions or completed the demographics form. After this time, it will not be possible to remove your data from the study.

Sharing and using anonymised data:

- To support data analysis, we may share extracts from fully anonymised transcripts with members of our formally appointed project working group and patient and public involvement and engagement group. Members of these groups will not have access to your personal information.
- Outputs from the research, including reports, journal articles and presentations, may include fully anonymised quotes or summaries of what you have said to demonstrate a research finding. You will not be identified but may be referred to by a number or fake name.
- The fully anonymised dataset, collected for this study, may be used to support other, future
 healthcare research carried out at The University of Manchester, in accordance with the UK
 Policy Framework for Health and Social Care Research (https://bit.ly/HSCRframework). You
 will be asked to provide your consent for this as and when you agree to take part in the study.

Data storage and retention:

 All data will be stored on secure The University of Manchester servers that can only be accessed by members of the research team.

- Contact details, consent forms and audio-recordings of consent will be stored separately to audio-recordings of interviews and focus groups and all other research data. Contact details, consent forms and audio-recordings of consent will be kept for five years for audit purposes.
- With your consent, we would also like to keep your contact details for ten years to provide you
 with a summary of the findings for this study and/or to inform you about future studies you may
 be interested in. If you provide consent for this, your details will be stored on a secure The
 University of Manchester server, only accessible to the research team and used only for the
 purposes you have consented to.
- So we can provide the gift voucher(s), your full name and email address will be shared with
 The University of Manchester's Finance department. They will send the voucher to you. Your
 full name and email address will be securely kept by the Finance department for a period of up
 to seven years for audit purposes only and then destroyed. It will not be used by them for any
 other purpose.

Your participation in the study will be kept confidential unless the research team become aware of a serious instance of bad practice or have serious concerns for your safety or the safety of someone connected to you. If this is the case, they will need to **break confidentiality** and inform the relevant services or authorities, such as your healthcare providers or the police.

Please also note that individuals from The University of Manchester or regulatory authorities may need to look at the data collected for this study to make sure the project is being carried out as planned. This may involve looking at identifiable data. All individuals involved in auditing and monitoring the study will have a strict duty of confidentiality to you as a research participant.

If you would like more general information on how researchers use data about patients, please visit: www.hra.nhs.uk/information-about-patients/

> What if I have a complaint?

We do not anticipate that taking part in the study will cause you any problems, and it is very unlikely that anything will go wrong. If you have any worries or concerns or if you have a complaint that you wish to direct to members of the research team, please contact **Rebecca Goulding**, **Research Associate** by email: rebecca.goulding@manchester.ac.uk or phone: 0161 275 0546 / 07823 456696.

In the unlikely event that something does go wrong and you are harmed during the research you may have grounds for a legal action for compensation against The University of Manchester or the HSC / NHS Trust but you may have to pay your legal costs. The normal HSC / NHS complaints mechanisms will still be available to you.

How do I make a formal complaint?

If you wish to make a formal complaint to someone independent of the research team or you are not satisfied with the response you have gained from the researchers in the first instance then please contact **The Research Ethics Manager**, Research Office, Christie Building, The University of Manchester, Oxford Road, Manchester, M13 9PL, by email:

research.complaints@manchester.ac.uk or phone: 0161 306 8089.

If you wish to contact someone about your data protection rights, please email: dataprotection@manchester.ac.uk or write to: The Information Governance Office, Christie

Building, The University of Manchester, Oxford Road, M13 9PL and they will guide you through the process of exercising your rights.

You also have a right to complain to the <u>Information Commissioner's Office (ICO)</u> (https://ico.org.uk/make-a-complaint/) about complaints relating to your personal identifiable information. Tel: 0303 123 1113.

PART THREE - CONTACT DETAILS

If you have any questions or queries about the study, or if you are interested in taking part then please contact a member of the research team:

Rebecca Goulding, Research Associate 0161 275 0546 / 07823 456696 rebecca.goulding@manchester.ac.uk

The University of Manchester | 5th Floor, Williamson Building Oxford Road | Manchester | M13 9PL